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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of January 22, 2009
Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairperson Maturo called the meeting to order at 7:33 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Munir, and Chairperson Maturo

Arrived Late:
Lentz (arrived at 7:45 p.m.) and Parker (arrived at 7:35 p.m.)

Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Principal Planner Swiecki, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Munir moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and approved, 3 – 0 (Commissioners Lentz and Parker absent during voting).
CONSENT CALENDAR

Chairperson Maturo observed that a quorum was not present to approve the minutes of the December meetings.  Community Development Director Prince suggested postponing approval of the Consent Calendar until a quorum was present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.
WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Maturo reported that the Commission received some miscellaneous correspondence, including holiday greetings from San Bruno Mountain Watch, but nothing related to items on the meeting agenda.
OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  3000-3500 Marina Boulevard, Sierra Point Office Project; Environmental Review ER-1-07, Design Permit DP-5-07, Parking Modification Use Permit UP-3-08, Variance V-1-08, and Tentative Parcel Map TPM-1-08; Proposal to construct 438,104 square feet of office space in two buildings (8 and 10 stories), 1,386 parking spaces, including a five-level parking structure, and improvements to the Bay Trail on approximately 8.87 vacant acres; Opus West Corporation, application; Sierra Point LLC, owner; APN 007-165-020


Principal Planner Swiecki noted that this office development proposal was continued from the last meeting to allow time for the staff and applicant to respond to a number of questions and issues raised.

Principal Planner Swiecki informed the Commission that the applicant’s LEED scorecard had been reprinted to make it more legible.  He referred to the supplemental information regarding the landscaped area along the Bay Trail and the perimeter of the site.  To address concerns about the appearance of the parking garage, he said, the applicant is proposing a bank of trellises over the center of the rooftop parking area and vertical plants to soften the visual impact of the west-facing garage wall.  Principal Planner Swiecki drew attention to the supplemental information regarding the outdoor public gathering areas and pedestrian access routes.


Principal Planner Swiecki said the applicant will provide more information on design alternatives to improve the appearance of the north wall facing the Bay Trail and on-site energy generation. 

Principal Planner Swiecki reported that the City’s traffic consultants have responded to the comments Caltrans submitted regarding traffic generation.  He said minor modifications were made to the traffic study to address Caltrans’ concerns, but these modifications will not affect the levels of service, environmental impacts, or mitigation measures recommended.  He noted staff is recommending approval of the project and the mitigated negative declaration as proposed.


Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Mickey Ankelly, Opus West project architect, said the applicant reviewed the points raised by the Commission at the last meeting and changed some features of the proposal to address those concerns.  He noted that the site plan was revised to include a median element in the main driveway, berming and topography changes along Marina Boulevard, a bioswale, changes to soften the appearance of the parking garage, and clearer delineation of gathering areas and circulation.

Mr. Ankelly clarified the extent of landscaping proposed for the northern edge of the site, and noted that the total amount of landscaped area exceeds the City’s 25 percent requirement.  He showed a map illustrating the circulation system and pointed out the pedestrian routes within the site.  He discussed the landscaping plans for the northern portion of the site within Bay Conservation and Development Commission (BCDC) jurisdiction.  Mr. Ankelly identified outdoor gathering areas and described their landscaping and amenities.

Mr. Ankelly talked about use of trellising, landscaping, and contrasting color bands to soften the visual impact of the parking garage and help it blend in better with its surroundings.  He showed views of the project from the freeway, the Bay Trail, and the rest of Sierra Point.

Randy Ackerman, Opus West, reported that the applicant intends to meet the intent of the LEED Silver standard, and he referred to the LEED checklist showing how points would be earned.  He said the applicant has been revisiting the possibility of on-site energy generation, including photovoltaic, wind, and use of methane.  He advised that Opus’ consultants indicated that methane gas capture does not appear to be a feasible option.  Mr. Ackerman stated that Opus is focusing on improving efficiency to reduce the demand for electricity, a step that can save as much electricity as it takes to power all site lighting, signage and exterior lighting, and about 10 percent of the energy used in the parking structure. 

Mr. Ackerman noted that based on the investigations done by the consultants so far, wind energy appears to be a better option than a photovoltaic system.  He said the applicant plans to install wind turbines on the north end of the parking structure, and the installation will be used to educate the public and promote alternative energy.


Diane Bronner, Opus West, talked about how security in the parking garage will be addressed.  She said the applicant is considering a push-button emergency telephone system, surveillance cameras, and restricted access systems.


Mr. Ackerman invited comments and questions from Commissioners.


Commissioner Hunter clarified that landscaped areas in the parking lot are included in the calculation of the percentage of open area.  He asked if the trellis structures on the parking structure roof would be strong enough to support photovoltaic panels.  Reggie Hanna, project manager, confirmed that the building will be designed to be photovoltaic-ready, so panels could be installed on top of the garage in the future.

Commissioner Hunter asked about the size and kinds of trees the applicant is considering planting along the garage wall facing the freeway.  Kurt Culver, landscape architect, said fast-growing trees will be planted in 36-inch boxes, and he identified the species being considered as Brisbane Box.

Commissioner Hunter asked about the color palette and the blue bands along the top of the garage.  Mr. Ackerman explained that the bands are intended to match the colors and features of the office buildings, and the exact colors will be determined later.  Commissioner Hunter said his concern was making sure the colors harmonize with each other and blend into the surroundings.


Commissioner Hunter noted that Page G.1.17 describes how light bleed will be controlled.  Mr. Ackerman said the fixtures on top of the garage will be designed to eliminate glare.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the LEED documents refer to purchases of green power, and he asked the applicant to elaborate.  Mr. Ankelly explained that the applicant will enter into an agreement with a green power broker to purchase power from clean sources.


Commissioner Hunter said he liked the idea of incorporating wind generation and using the installation as a model to promote alternative energy.  He asked for more details about the kind of wind turbines being considered.  Reggie Hanna, project manager, said the applicant is proposing horizontal-axis turbines with a 19-foot diameter. 


Commissioner Hunter asked if someone would be monitoring the security cameras in the garage.  Ms. Bronner replied that the cameras will make recordings and help deter problems, but they will not be monitored.


Commissioner Lentz noted that the traffic impact study indicates that each developer is supposed to mitigate a fair share of traffic impacts, and he asked how those allocations would be determined and implemented.  Principal Planner Swiecki said the allocation formula is spelled out in the development agreement for the HCP biotech campus project, and the staff will follow up to make sure developers comply.  He noted the improvements will be tied to levels of service and implemented at different stages in the development.

Commissioner Lentz thanked the applicant for looking at ways of clearing and landscaping the vacant state-owned land toward the north of the site.  Mr. Ackerman said the applicant will be closing off a driveway crossing of a culvert toward the northwest to prevent people from entering that area.


Commissioner Lentz asked how contaminants will be prevented from entering the waterway.  Mr. Ackerman pointed out the proposed berm around the perimeter of the site.  Commissioner Lentz asked if burrowing ground squirrels were a problem in terms of penetrating the clay cap.  Mr. Ackerman responded that the clay cap is inspected regularly and no problems have ever been reported.

Commissioner Lentz asked if the bayside portion would be landscaped with native plants.  Mr. Culver said the plants will be Bay Area natives or species appropriate for the site.  He noted that BCDC has a well developed plant palette identifying drought-tolerant plants suitable for various kinds of habitat.  He added that some bushes and scrub will be removed to tie the landscaped area in with the clay cap covering the soil, but much of that area will be left undisturbed.  Commissioner Lentz recommended removing the ice plant and planting more native plants.

Commissioner Munir asked the applicant representatives to elaborate on the circulation plan for pedestrians and vehicles.  He emphasized the need for clear demarcation of vehicle routes to protect the safety of pedestrians.  Mr. Ackerman showed a diagram of pedestrian and vehicle circulation patterns on the site.  He stated that sidewalks and pedestrian paths will be paved in different colors and materials from the asphalt roads.  He pointed out the enclosed shuttle stop and the handicapped parking spaces.

Commissioner Munir asked if there was enough space in the parking lot to allow emergency vehicles to maneuver.  Mr. Ackerman confirmed that the parking area was designed to allow adequate access and turnaround space for emergency vehicles.


Commissioner Munir asked about the possibility of eliminating the ground-level parking lot between the buildings and converting that space to a public plaza.  Mr. Ackerman explained that the project is required to provide a certain number of parking spaces, and some outdoor parking is needed for visitors and short-term deliveries.  He estimated that eliminating the parking lot would remove about 100 parking spaces.  Commissioner Munir observed that surface parking could be provided along the edges of the buildings.


Commissioner Hunter noted that the applicant is already requesting a parking modification to allow fewer spaces than would normally be required.


Commissioner Munir asked about the proposed location of the wind turbines, and Mr. Ackerman pointed out the northern edge of the roof of the parking structure.  Commissioner Munir recommended conducting studies of solar energy possibilities as well as wind power.  He suggested providing a cost-benefit analysis comparing solar and wind systems so an informed choice can be made.  He expressed reservations about the visual and aesthetic impacts of tall wind turbines mounted on the garage roof, and noted that modern photovoltaic panels would be less visible.

Commissioner Munir advocated including an on-site energy generation component and recommended having the Open Space and Ecology Committee determine an appropriate percentage.  He expressed interest in seeing quantitative data regarding the energy output and costs of various alternatives.


Commissioner Parker agreed with Commissioner Munir and indicated she was disappointed that no solar energy systems were being proposed.  She said she would like to know how many photovoltaic panels could be installed.

Commissioner Hunter noted that although the applicant estimated that the wind turbines would produce enough energy for four to six houses, no information was provided about how much energy the project would consume or four to six houses would typically consume.  He said this kind of information would be useful for comparison purposes.


Mr. Hanna clarified that 8100 square feet of photovoltaic panels could be installed on top of the trellises, and a system that size could generate 3 or 4 percent of the project’s energy.  He noted that the garage roof will also house mechanical equipment, so space is limited, and some portions of the roof would be too shady for solar energy.  Mr. Hanna showed a diagram of the rooftop and pointed out the locations of mechanical equipment and screening walls.  He estimated that about 60 percent of the roof surface would be taken up by equipment.

Chairperson Maturo drew attention to the photovoltaic energy analysis provided in Appendix G.


Commissioner Parker observed that the garage is as long as a city block.  She asked if people in the garage could see from one end to the other.  She recommended installing motion-sensor lights the garage as a safety feature.  Mr. Ackerman stated that the entire garage will have a minimum amount of lighting for safety and security; he expressed a willingness to consider motion-sensor lights in some areas.  He added that the space inside the garage will be open from one end to the other, and there will be considerable natural light.

Mr. Ankelly explained that the garage is designed as a single span with a row of columns down the middle, so people will be able to see down the entire length.


Commissioner Parker questioned the sturdiness and durability of the fast-growing trees, especially given the windy conditions at the site.  Mr. Culver stated that the final tree selection has not been made, but the species will be chosen for height, fast growth, and evergreen foliage.


Commissioner Parker suggested working with the Audubon Society to make sure endangered bird habitat is protected.  Mr. Ackerman emphasized that the applicant has little control over the state-owned land, and some areas will be left undisturbed.  He suggested the Audubon Society could work with the State Lands Commission to address these issues.


Commissioner Munir said he liked the garage security measures proposed by the applicant.  He encouraged the applicant to include push-button emergency telephones in the garage and elsewhere on the site.


Commissioner Munir recalled that the idea of splitting the garage into two parking structures was discussed at the last meeting.  He said his follow-up research showed that two additional walls and two 20-foot roadways would need to be constructed.  He noted that two separate structures would improve security and emergency access to the rear of the buildings.  

Mr. Ackerman clarified the Fire Department does not require access behind the buildings.  He pointed out that the path along the north side of the site has enough room for emergency vehicles to turn around and reach the backs of the buildings.  He questioned the benefits of splitting the garage into two structures, noting that extra walls will impair visibility and security, use more materials and resources, and reduce the number of parking spaces available.


Mr. Ankelly said the applicant considered splitting the garage in two, but concluded that a single-ramp structure would minimize the building footprint.  He noted that the parking structure will be built in two phases, with the northern portion being constructed with the first office building and the southern portion with the second building.

Chairperson Maturo proposed taking a short break before public comments.  The meeting was recessed at 9:23 p.m.  Chairperson Maturo reconvened the meeting at 9:30 p.m. and invited comments from members of the public.


Richard Reel, Brisbane resident, said he liked many aspects of the project but had concerns about a few issues.  First, he asked if any attention was given to directing lights downward to minimize light pollution.  In addition to reducing energy usage, he urged the applicant put forth a good-faith effort to incorporate a solar energy component.  He recommended considering solar panels in locations other than the garage roof.


Tony Attard, Brisbane, stated that he was a co-founder of the Committee for Renewable Energy at the Baylands (CREBL), a group dedicated to promoting renewable energy in all development, lessen dependency on oil and coal, and reduce global warming.  He noted these goals have significant support from the people of Brisbane.  


Mr. Attard urged the City to mandate solar panels on the garage as a condition of the use permit.  He said the LEED Silver standard allows developers to earn points by just conserving energy.  He expressed his opinion that developers should also be required to have on-site energy generation to offset the new energy demands created by their projects.  He noted that auto manufacturers are now working on plug-in hybrid cars, and he recommended preparing for the future by providing plenty of recharging stations in the parking areas.  Mr. Attard advocated going beyond the LEED Silver standard by adding local requirements for on-site renewable energy.


Commissioner Hunter indicated that Anja Miller left a message expressing support for requiring alternative renewable energy sources to be included in the project.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Chairperson Maturo expressed her opinion that the Planning Commission should not wait for the Open Space and Ecology Committee to develop renewable energy standards. 

Commissioner Munir clarified that he was not recommending holding off on a decision, but wanted to make sure feedback from the Open Space and Ecology Committee was incorporated in the project.  He noted that consultation with the City Engineer is a common condition of approval, and he suggested adding a condition requiring a similar consultation with the Open Space and Ecology Committee.


Community Development Director Prince cautioned that the Planning Commission should not delegate authority to the Open Space and Ecology Committee, whose bylaws prohibit review of development proposals.  He emphasized that the City Council is responsible for determining policy and the Planning Commission’s authority is limited to making policy recommendations.  He noted that the City Council is currently considering revisions to the green building ordinance, but until there are amendments, the existing green building ordinance remains in effect.

Chairperson Maturo said the City can work with the applicant to develop mutually acceptable conditions of approval that go beyond normal City requirements.  Commissioner Hunter observed that this project could serve as an example to encourage other developments at Sierra Point to do more voluntarily.


Commissioner Lentz stated that he was interested in having the applicant do more landscaping enhancement and habitat protection in the northern portion of the site.  He recommended strengthening the language to say the applicant “shall” use native plants rather than “should.”  Commissioner Lentz expressed support for Commissioner Parker’s suggestion about having the applicant’s landscape consultant work with the Audubon Society to choose appropriate plants.

With respect to on-site energy generation, Commissioner Lentz observed that the City’s green building ordinance requires new developments to meet the LEED Silver standard, and he expressed reservations about mandating more.  He encouraged the applicant to voluntarily investigate solar power more fully.

Commissioner Munir noted that Page G.1.21, Item GO-2C, indicates the geotechnical investigation shall include a plan to address differential settlement at the project site.  He recommended making sure construction activities do not impair the existing clay barrier.  He noted that ongoing monitoring of the site should take place after the inspection to identify potential liquefaction hazards.


Commissioner Munir commented that the traffic study, TRAF-4, indicates that traffic mitigation measures will be implemented as development takes place.  He suggested developing a master plan for the entire site rather than addressing this project only.  

Principal Planner Swiecki responded that the EIR for the biotech project looked at the cumulative traffic impacts associated with development of Sierra Point as a whole and mitigation measures were identified as a result of that analysis.  

Commissioner Munir asked about alternative access to and from Sierra Point in case of emergencies.  Principal Planner Swiecki advised that one of the conditions of approval identifies a secondary egress route to Oyster Point.  He added that Caltrans has not raised concerns about seismic safety or emergency access to the site.


Commissioner Parker recommended finding out more about the potential for solar energy.  She said she was more comfortable with the design of the parking garage than she was previously.

Community Development Director Prince noted that as part of the Commission’s review of the recent freight forwarding proposal for Crocker Park, the City imposed a condition requiring the applicant to conduct a feasibility study of alternative energy options for the site.  He suggested adding a similar condition for this project rather than mandating something that might not be feasible.  Commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Commissioner Parker emphasized the need to make sure the tall trees planted along the parking garage will withstand the windy conditions.


Commissioner Hunter thanked the applicant for addressing the Commission’s comments and ideas expressed at the last meeting.  He observed that the color change, trellises, and tree plantings will help soften visual impacts of the parking garage and reduce glare from parked cars.  He said he appreciated the inclusion of the bioswale and the berm along the parkway, the plans to clean up the northwest portion of the site, and the additional energy efficiency measures proposed.  Commissioner Hunter indicated that he was open to the idea of wind turbines on the garage roof and believed the installation will serve as a good example to other developers and the community.

Commissioner Hunter commented the added landscaping and green buffers will make the site more attractive.  He commended the applicant for providing more exterior public gathering spaces in response to comments made at the last meeting.  He said he would like more interior landscaping to create more of a campus-like setting between the buildings and parking structure.  Commissioner Hunter observed that the design of this project seems compatible with the rest of Sierra Point.


Commissioner Hunter encouraged the applicant to minimize nighttime light bleeding and glare.  Chairperson Maturo acknowledged this concern and noted that the applicant is planning to install light fixtures that direct light down and control glare.


Chairperson Maturo expressed her appreciation to the developer for making changes in the proposal to address concerns raised at the last meeting.  She noted that the end result of this process will be a better project.


Chairperson Maturo encouraged the applicant to further improve energy efficiency and explore alternative energy generation possibilities.


Chairperson Maturo recognized that the applicant’s plans to leave ice plants in place may be better than disturbing the undeveloped land along the Bay Trail.  She recommended that the applicant consider working with other agencies and organizations to restore native habitat to the greatest extent possible, and she proposed adding this as a condition of approval.


Commissioner Lentz noted that not all the plants on the BCDC’s list of acceptable species are native to the Bay Area, and he recommended narrowing the plant selection to native species.  He also encouraged the developer to work with state and private agencies to improve and restore habitat.


Commissioner Lentz proposed requiring that all of the landscaping north and west of the Bay Trail be native plants. 

Mr. Ackerman pointed out the boundaries of the land owned by the applicant.  He expressed a willingness to work with state and private agencies to enhance the habitat in the northwest corner.  He suggested not restricting landscaping to native plants, noting that the soil and growing conditions may not be conducive to such a limited range of species.  He requested more leeway to avoid disturbing habitat of the endangered clapper rail.  


Commissioner Lentz recommended adding “if appropriate to enhance the native habitat” or similar language.


Mr. Ackerman stated that the applicant is sensitive to the issue of renewable energy, as demonstrated by its compliance with LEED and other energy efficiency measures.  He said the applicant is willing to consider whatever alternative energy systems are feasible, but “feasibility” should be based to some extent on the time it takes to recover the initial costs.


Commissioner Lentz suggested adding a condition of approval requiring the applicant to remove debris from the northwest portion of the site.  Other Commissioners agreed.


Commissioner Hunter noted that the applicant proposes planting tall trees along the west side of the property to screen the buildings, and those trees might not be native to the area.  Commissioner Lentz recommended specifying that plants east of the Bay Trail should be native species.


Community Development Director Prince suggested continuing this matter to allow time for the staff and applicant to work out the details of the new conditions. 


Commissioner Lentz moved, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to continue this matter to the February 26 meeting.  The motion was carried unanimously. 

Commissioner Hunter thanked the applicant for being patient and expressed appreciation to the members of the public who offered comments.

CONSENT CALENDAR (Continued)

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of December 4, 2008 Special Meeting


Commissioner Munir moved, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to approve the minutes of the December 4 meeting as presented.  The motion was carried, 4 – 0 – 1 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining).


2.
Approval of Draft Minutes of December 18, 2008 Special Meeting


Commissioner Hunter drew attention to Page 10 and clarified that he was speaking of softening the visual impact “from the Bay” rather than “of the Bay.”


Commissioner Munir moved, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to approve the minutes of the December 18 meeting as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously.
NEW BUSINESS

None.
ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


Community Development Director Prince reminded Commissioners of the January 26 City Council workshop on open space and public space planning at the Baylands.   He said the workshop will feature a panel discussion with experts who specialize on open space planning.

Director Prince advised that the City’s open space consultant will be meeting with the Planning Commission on February 5 workshop to gather the Commission’s input.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioners Parker, Munir and Hunter indicated that they would be unable to attend the January 26 City Council workshop, and they asked if a DVD recording would be available.  Associate Planner Johnson confirmed that the session was scheduled to be recorded.  Commissioner Hunter also indicated that he would be unable to attend the February 5 Planning Commission special meeting.

Commissioner Parker noted that there were audio problems with the television broadcast of the last Planning Commission meeting.

Commissioner Parker recommended installing signs directing people to the public restrooms in the lobby area.


Commissioner Hunter wished fellow Commissioners, staff, and members of the community a happy new year.  He said he was pleased to be meeting in the new Community Meeting Room at the remodeled City Hall. He advised that he would be unable to attend the February 5 and February 26 meetings.  

Commissioner Munir noted that many communities are requiring fire sprinklers in residences.  He reported that he had an incident at his house in which a minor candle fire in a bathroom triggered the sprinkler system, resulting in flooding and damage to a substantial portion of his house.  Commissioner Hunter remarked that new systems are available that use a mist of water rather than a shower to extinguish fires.

Chairperson Maturo asked if Commissioners would be able to receive ethics training online.  Associate Planner Johnson replied that the City Clerk was checking on different programs, including Web-based training, and would soon be sending Commissioners a memo describing the options.

Commissioners agreed to elect new officers at the February 26 meeting.  Commissioner Munir observed that Commissioner Lentz was next in line to serve as chair.
ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Munir made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hunter, to cancel the Regular Meeting of February 12, 2009, and adjourn to the Special Meeting of February 5, 2009.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 10:50 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


Theresa Maturo, Chairperson

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

